

STATE OF INDIANA

OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL

TODD ROKITA
INDIANA ATTORNEY GENERAL

INDIANA GOVERNMENT CENTER SOUTH, FIFTH FLOOR
302 WEST WASHINGTON STREET ● INDIANAPOLIS, IN 46204-2770
www.AttorneyGeneral.IN.gov

TELEPHONE: 317.232.6201 FAX: 317.232.7979

March 1, 2021

President Joseph R. Biden, Jr. The White House 1600 Pennsylvania Ave, NW Washington, D.C. 20500

Re: Nomination of Vanita Gupta for Associate Attorney General

Dear President Biden:

As the chief legal officers of Indiana, Arkansas, Louisiana, Oklahoma, and Texas, we write today to urge you to withdraw the nomination of Vanita Gupta for Associate Attorney General. Ms. Gupta's past comments and track record have demonstrated her disinterest in meaningful police reform in favor of destructive policies that would defund the police. Her nomination will further divide our nation instead of implementing policies to protect our communities and support law enforcement.

As someone who served for many years chairing the Senate Judiciary Committee and overseeing the Department of Justice ("Department"), you know very well how essential it is for the Department to have a healthy, cooperative relationship with local and state law enforcement. Respectfully, with Ms. Gupta's recent public, adverse statements toward police, putting her in such a senior position would seriously damage that relationship. Now more than ever, the public ought to be fully confident and reassured that the relationship between the federal government and local law enforcement exudes mutual cooperation and respect.

As you know, the roughly 18,000 local law enforcement agencies across the country are the tip of the spear when it comes to protecting our communities from criminals. 2020 was a difficult year for many reasons, including a rise in violent crime in our cities. Many metropolitan areas ended 2020 with a record number of homicides. At this juncture, we need to support our police and provide them resources to help make our cities and neighborhoods safer. This is not the

¹ German Lopez, "The Rise in Murders in the US, Explained," *Vox*, Vox Media, last modified December 2, 2020, https://www.vox.com/2020/8/3/21334149/murders-crime-shootings-protests-riots-trump-biden.

President Joseph R. Biden, Jr. March 1, 2021 Page 2

time for the Department to pull back policing and implement policies that would shift resources to other priorities and "decrease police budgets."²

Ms. Gupta has a history of making radical statements that do not support providing law enforcement with the resources needed to succeed. Instead, she wants to shift scarce resources to other priorities rather than hire more police.³ But, contrary to her line of thinking, hiring more police does reduce crime.⁴ To be sure, she has received backing recently from national organizations, but she has demonstrated a hostility to rank and file law enforcement. Should she be entrusted with making policies that will affect all local law enforcement and prosecutors, the result will be higher crime rates, more families torn apart by homicides and other violent crime, and neighborhoods where kids feel like they have no choice other than to take part in a life of crime.

While Ms. Gupta's backers would claim that she supports providing law enforcement with additional resources, her past comments betray her intent to defund the police. In fact, she wants to get away from a "policing approach" and has urged Congress to "redirect government dollars away from policing practices rooted in the criminal-legal system." Calling on Congress to shift resources from police to other priorities is a call for defunding the police, and that is not something Americans support. This is a time when our local law enforcement agencies need additional resources, not fewer. Around the country law enforcement offices struggle to fill openings that some have called a hiring "crisis." It will not help the situation to make law enforcement officers' jobs more difficult by forcing upon them a radical agenda with fewer policing resources.

Endorsing such a radical nominee is no way to bring about unity. Our local law enforcement officers protect our families, our neighborhoods, and our cities, often at great risk to themselves. Policies to limit their ability to do their job will not make us safer but will instead put us—and them—at an increased risk of violence. Meanwhile criminals who have no respect for the law or human life will be given more freedom to wreak havoc on our streets.

² Statement of Vanita Gupta, U.S. Senate Committee on the Judiciary Oversight Hearing on Police Use of Force and Community Relations. June 16, 2020.

³ **I**d

⁴ John Klick et al, "Hire More Cops." *City Journal*, Manhattan Institute for Policy Research, Inc., August 4, 2020, https://www.city-journal.org/bolstering-police-forces-reduces-crime.

⁵ Adrian Florido, "Milwaukee Is A Microcosm Of Biden's Challenge On Police Accountability," *NPR*, NPR, December 7, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/12/07/943768937/milwaukee-is-a-microcosm-of-bidens-challenge-on-police-accountability.

⁶ Statement of Vanita Gupta, U.S. Senate Committee on the Judiciary Oversight Hearing on Police Use of Force and Community Relations. June 16, 2020.

⁷ Charles Fain Lehman, "America's Quiet Policing Crisis," *City Journal*, Manhattan Institute for Policy Research, Inc., February 5, 2020, https://www.city-journal.org/police-recruitment-crisis.

President Joseph R. Biden, Jr. March 1, 2021 Page 3

Ms. Gupta has endorsed a radical agenda that is at odds with most Americans. She has advocated to limiting religious liberties, and once called religious exemptions to the contraception mandate an "attack on women's rights." She advocated allowing transgender students who identify as boys to play girls' sports, and supports packing the courts. In testimony before the United States Senate, she indicated her belief that all Americans are racist. Her worldview and low esteem of Americans are far outside the mainstream in the United States.

We ask that you withdraw Ms. Gupta's nomination and instead nominate someone who will support our local law enforcement to help bring about safer and more prosperous communities.

Sincerely,

Todd Rokita

Indiana Attorney General

Leslie Rutledge

Arkansas Attorney General

Mike Hunter

Oklahoma Attorney General

Jeff Landry

Louisiana Attorney General

Ken Paxton

Texas Attorney General

⁸ Vanita Gupta, "Symposium: Discrimination is not a fundamental American value," *SCOTUSblog*, September 12, 2017, https://www.scotusblog.com/2017/09/symposium-discrimination-not-fundamental-american-value/

⁹ Anne Blythe, "Trump rollback of Obama civil rights legacy gives Vanita Gupta 'whiplash'," *The News & Observer*, Raleigh News & Observer, October 6, 2017, https://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/state-politics/article177534496.html

¹⁰ Vanita Gupta (@vanitaguptaCR), "Full participation in school sports is fundamentally a civil & human rights issue...," Twitter, June 10, 2020, https://twitter.com/vanitaguptaCR/status/1270928410982912000

¹¹ Mark Sherman, "Some Dems, not yet Biden, talk of expanding Supreme Court," *Associated Press News*, The Associated Press, September 23, 2020, https://apnews.com/article/election-2020-ruth-bader-ginsburg-filibusters-elections-joe-biden-a0a755bcf872ffa7e09262eefc73a607.

¹² User Clip: John Cornyn - Police Hearing, C-SPAN, June 16, 2020, video, 5:33, https://www.c-span.org/video/?c4887295/user-clip-john-cornyn-police-hearing.